Girdwood Public Safety Advisory Committee

August 6, 2018 
 Minutes Final

7:02PM Call to order, Ken Waugh, co-chair
Attending are Mandy Hawes, Ken Waugh, Guy Wade, GBOS Public Safety Supervisor Robert Snitzer
Mike Opalka is absent.

Quorum Confirmed
Agenda Approved for August 6, 2018 meeting
3-0
Minutes Approved from July 2, 2018 meeting
3-0

Announcements/Introductions/Presentation:
PSAC Work Session with APD is scheduled for THU August 23 at 7PM in the Girdwood Community Room.
Public Safety Reports:
WPD Update (WPD Interim Chief Greg Russell)
Chief Russell introduced his grandson Tyler, who is 16 and has been doing a ride-along with WPD.  WPD encourages civilian ride-alongs to introduce law enforcement career to people who are interested.
Jim Hunt is the new Interim City Manager for Whittier, taking the place of Annie Reeves, who was the Acting City Manager following Mark Lynch’s departure.  Jim was most recently the City Manager position in Seward, and has agreed to this position for 30-60 days while two other candidates are vetted.  Chief Russell has provided the parking enforcement service contract language from the MOA to him to review.  The request for financial information from PSAC that is required under the WPD contract with MOA has also been passed on to him.  This position is also responsible for future public safety contract negotiations.

WPD has begun using their new Records Management System software (RMS), which will provide more accurate data reporting.  A full report of WPD activities will be available at the next PSAC meeting.  The new system will also help in follow-up with those who have made police reports, encourages report review to ensure that all aspects of the report are complete, and creates a system that makes it easy to assign reports/cases to other officers to follow up on.

WPD reports that there has been a recent uptick in vehicle thefts in Girdwood, primarily in the neighborhoods. These cars are typically left unlocked, sometimes with the keys in them, and are stolen after 10PM.  WPD is shifting their Girdwood patrol to include neighborhood drive-thru during prime hours of this activity.

There has also been an uptick in tips on drug activity in Girdwood.  WPD is engaging with local media to encourage tips. Crimestoppers is a Nationwide program and is very effective as an anonymous method of communicating illegal activities.  

Other activity: 

WPD has been requested for Agency Assist on several occasions, including vehicular assault.
WPD drug bust based on follow up of a ferry passenger’s suspicious behavior netted 33 lbs of meth recently.

Chief Russell has been working on contract for a dispatch provider with Cordova.  Currently 911 and non-emergency calls are routed to duty officer’s cell phone.  With dispatch, the 911 call would go to the contractor’s dispatch and then routed to duty officer’s Alaska Land Mobile Radio (ALMR).  There is no change on the user end of this system.  User still calls 911 or the non-emergency numbers (783-3223 for Girdwood) and will be connected to WPD officer.
Forest Fair Feedback:  WPD staggered officers to create overlap during busy times at the Forest Fair.  Coordination between volunteers and officers was great.  Compliments to the Forest Fair organizers and volunteers, it’s an impressive effort and fun event.
WPD continues to recruit, and is currently seeking 2 full time positions.

Girdwood Public Safety Advisory Committee is a sub-committee to the Girdwood Board of Supervisors

Agendas and minutes are available on line: http://www.muni.org/gbos
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GFR Update (Chief Michelle Weston)

GFR has responded to 68 calls in the last month and has 50 active members.

Just completed rope rescue and water rescue workshops, with 5 people in each class.

So far today there have been two water rescue calls, one in Portage Creek and one at Twentymile.
GFR responded to the hiker death at Byron Glacier and was called to assist with the carjacking last week at Turnagain Pass.

GFR is working with AFD and Kenai Borough on a Mutual Aid Agreement to clarify relationship with GFR and calls outside of the MOA service area and will provide for reimbursement for calls in Turnagain Pass, etc.  Currently Hope and Cooper Landing services are requiring assistance, which is being provided by GFR and Bear Valley Fire Dept. GFR will only respond when staff is available, and Lifemed will be dispatched for transport of patients to keep Girdwood ambulance in service.

Chief Weston has been researching the lag time that is involved in ambulance transports to Anchorage.  Newer technology that AFD has provided on their rigs is not compatible with GFR equipment, so an hour is spent in town creating reports in that system.  They are working on a system to allow crew to file reports upon their return to Girdwood and get back in service more quickly.  

Cirque Mountain Run had no transports.

GFR thanks Alyeska Resort for providing venue for filming for Stryker Cot promo video.  Originally video was going to be shot in Anchorage and Chugiak.  GFR will share the link when it becomes available.

Upcoming training:

Live fire training in Anchorage August 11/12
EKG training August 16/17

CPI training w/School August 17

IAFF and AK RR training August 20

Firefighter 1 class in November
Recruiting Girdwood volunteers.  AFD hiring soon and GFR expects for 5-8 of the current volunteers to test for this.


GBOS Public Safety Supervisor report (Robert Snitzer)
MOA/GBOS Quarterly meeting was last week.  APD plans to provide a proposal for Girdwood policing, based on a rural policing model.  APD service includes back-side police assistance, including investigation teams, units trained for specialized service (SWAT, assault, etc), which are not provided by WPD.  

APD Service in Girdwood is a financial puzzle, how to provide service at a rate that is affordable to Girdwood taxpayers.  Initial discussion was one with response to 911 calls but no regular patrols.  Response to non-emergency calls would need clarification. This wasn’t met with enthusiasm by GBOS at the meeting. 

MOA seeks more information on what the volume/type of calls are in Girdwood.  

WPD Interim Chief Greg Russell states that small towns in Alaska do not have the ability for complex investigations, etc.  This is provided by Alaska State Troopers’ Alaska Bureau of Investigations (ABI). 

Old Business:

1) Review Operating procedures of PSAC
This is currently a follow-up conversation.  PSAC sentiment at the July meeting was that the structure of the board members appointment and voting by the board only should be reviewed after the contract cycle has concluded.  This message was communicated at GBOS and they agreed.  However, there was no Land Use Committee meeting in July, and Land Use is where the community has the best opportunity to express themselves through a majority vote, etc.  This will be on the Land Use Agenda next week, and then, if no request comes forward from the public to initiate change, the topic will be tabled until after the Girdwood Public Safety contract cycle.

2) DOT Response to Alyeska Highway directional signage
Mandy Hawes has received confirmation that DOT is working on directional signage for the Alyeska Highway/Arlberg Road intersection.

3) Discuss Bear situation in Girdwood
Six bears have been shot in Girdwood this summer.  WPD is citing people for not handling trash properly and feeding bears; MOA code enforcement is sending letters to property owners who are reported for not handling trash properly but lack evidence for citation.

Christina Hendrickson, GBOS Parks and Rec Supervisor, states that she wants Girdwood to become involved with the Mayor’s Bear Committee, which is active in the spring with workshops and bear aware materials.  At the MOA/GBOS meeting last week, Alaska Waste said they are hiring an outreach position, and Christina has asked for that person to attend GBOS.  The coordination and roles of ADF&G, MOA code enforcement and WPD has been confusing and needs to be streamlined and clarified so that public know how to effectively report problem trash, homes, and bears.  GBOS may need to find finds to pay for outreach, hold workshops, etc to initiate a program and be proactive on this issue in the spring and through the summer months.

Margaret states that Alayna Dupont has expressed interest in establishing a bear committee to work on this through the winter. Some ideas are to use school’s bear/wild aware info on a broader platform in the community, advertise on radio, newspaper, chamber brochure targeted information that addresses Girdwood’s transient and visitor populations and local trash concerns. Maybe include a booth for residents to sign up for bear resistant containers in the winter, when the order is being placed by Alaska Waste.  Goal is to create a grassroots group to work on this and report to PSAC/GBOS.  This group would likely use other bear/wildlife programs in similar communities in the US as a model.  

PSAC leaves this on the agenda to encourage additional reporting on the status of the local bear committee.  At this time there is no action requested of PSAC.

4) Discuss Community Emergency Plan workshop in fall
GFR Chief Michelle Weston has initiated an update of the resource inventory in Girdwood, in particular fuel, generators and heavy equipment that would be available in an emergency.  She is seeking information from MOA roads, AWWU, DOT, USFS, local contractors.

5) Create general calendar for Community Public Safety outreach opportunities:
Drug takeback day October:  Ken Waugh will work with WPD on this.  Date is sometime Oct 4-14.
School events:  Various events occur throughout the school year that may be good for WPD to attend, starting with first day of school, being present at intersections/crosswalks.  Later they may want to be part of effort with GFR to get reflective tape on kids’ backpacks, etc.  Guy Wade offers to be liaison with Four Valleys Community School, Girdwood K-8 principal and Whittier Police Dept.

Community Events:  TBA


New business
6) Review information from APD and WPD for upcoming contract
No new information at this time.  APD meeting upcoming later this month.  WPD city manager will be responsible for this task. Topic is tabled to September meeting.
Public Comment:

None
Other Business (Roundtable Comments from the Board):
Ken Waugh mentions number of vehicles driving on the bike path.  Group discusses options presented by DOT, which included signage and stencils.  Guy wade asks about adding bollards to block vehicles at the intersections.  Chief Russell states that if there is signage, WPD can enforce law, but without signage they cannot.
Group discusses initiating a Neighborhood Watch, to help with thefts in neighborhoods.  PSAC asks Chief Russell to share info on starting a program in Girdwood when there is time in his schedule.

Margaret updates group that the flashing crosswalk sign at Hightower/Egloff and Alyeska Highway is delayed until next spring.  Project needs to be re-bid this winter to receive better number of responses.
Adjourn 8:45PM
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